
 

 

November 10, 2022  

 
 
The Honorable Chuck Schumer    The Honorable Mitch McConnell 
Majority Leader      Minority Leader 
S-322, U.S. Capitol     S-317, U.S. Capitol 
Washington, DC 20510     Washington, DC 20510 
 
The Honorable Nancy Pelosi    The Honorable Kevin McCarthy 
Speaker  of the House     Minority Leader 
H-232, U.S. Capitol     H-204, U.S. Capitol 
Washington, DC 20515     Washington, DC 20515 
 

Dear Leader Schumer, Leader McConnell, Speaker Pelosi and Leader McCarthy,  

The National Association of Counties (NACo), on behalf of the undersigned county elected officials 
representing 30 states and 111 counties write to you as leaders dedicated to creating safe and healthy 
counties across the nation. We appreciate the recent passage of the Extending Government Funding and 
Delivering Emergency Assistance Act (H.R.5305), a short-term funding measure that included continued 
investments in support of the 988 National Suicide Prevention Lifeline operations through the 2023 
fiscal year. Congress still has an opportunity to pass additional behavioral health policies that would 
improve the lives of millions of Americans before the end of the year.  

As a key intergovernmental partner, we urge you to work towards the passage of a bipartisan behavioral 
health package that enhances our ability to provide comprehensive behavioral health services in all 
settings, strengthens the behavioral health workforce and increases resident access to services.   

Counties are integral to the nation’s behavioral health system, both funding and  
coordinating behavioral health services, including those provided in county-owned and operated 
community health facilities. Through 750 behavioral health authorities and community providers, 
counties plan and operate community-based services for individuals with mental illnesses and substance 
use conditions. In nearly every state and the District of Columbia, there is at least one mental health 
facility operated by a county, local or municipal government.  
 

Additionally, counties help finance and administer Medicaid services, the largest source of funding for 
behavioral health services in the United States. By directing resources to community-based treatment 
and services, we can better serve our residents with behavioral health conditions, reduce reliance on the 
criminal legal system and direct valuable resources towards improving stability and health. 

America’s counties support the following on behalf of our residents in need of care:  

• Amend the Medicaid Inmate Exclusion Policy (MIEP) for improved care continuity for 
individuals suffering from mental illness and substance use disorder.  



An unfair and harmful federal statute known as the Medicaid Inmate Exclusion Policy (MIEP) 
prohibits the use of federal funds and services, such as Medicaid, for medical care provided to 
“inmates of a public institution.” This policy has created significant barriers to the use of 
Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT) in jail facilities, which disproportionately houses both 
convicted and non-convicted individuals suffering from opioid use disorder (OUD).   

Medicaid is a vital source of health coverage for individuals suffering with a substance use 
disorder, paying for approximately one quarter of mental health and substance use disorders in 
the United States. According to the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration 
(SAMHSA), nearly 12 percent of Medicaid beneficiaries over 18 have a substance use disorder 
(SUD).  

SUD is heavily concentrated in county jails, with a staggering 63 percent of jail inmates suffering  
with a substance abuse condition, including OUD. However, the National Academy of  
Sciences reports that only 5 percent of people with an OUD in jail and prison settings receive  
medication treatment. Medicaid expansion under the Affordable Care Act has created an  
opportunity for justice-involved individuals – who are disproportionately low-income – to access  
health care coverage under the program.  
  
Counties support amending the MIEP through legislation such as:  

o The Medicaid Reentry Act (H.R. 955/S.285): Would allow Medicaid payment for medical 
services furnished to an incarcerated individual during the 30-day period preceding the 
individual’s release.  

o The Due Process Continuity of Care Act (S.2697): Would allow pretrial detainees to 
receive Medicaid benefits at the option of the state.  

o The Equity in Pretrial Health Coverage Act (S.3050): Would remove limitations under 
Medicaid, Medicare, CHIP, and the Department of Veterans Affairs on benefits for 
person in custody pending disposition of charges.  

 
• Repeal the Institutions for Mental Diseases (IMD) exclusion in order to reduce barriers to the 

provision of comprehensive behavioral health treatment and services at the county level and to 
increase resident access to care.  

The federal Medicaid statute prohibits federal reimbursement for care provided in psychiatric 
treatment facilities with more than 16 beds, defined as Institutions for Mental Diseases (IMDs).  
This IMD exclusion has created significant barriers for counties seeking to provide clinically 
indicated inpatient mental health services, especially to adults with serious mental illness (SMI) 
and children with serious emotional disturbance (SED). Due to a lack of beds, this statute limits 
access to inpatient mental health services for low-income individuals on Medicaid, leading to 
inequities in access to treatment and care that negatively impacts the health of local 
communities.  
  
Easing the Medicaid IMD exclusion has been a longstanding behavioral health priority for 
counties, as it can expand the treatment capacity of county-operated hospitals and behavioral 
health authorities. The temporary state plan option authorized by the SUPPORT Act (P.L. 115-



271) and new regulatory flexibilities permitted under Section 1115 behavioral health waivers 
have allowed states to partially lift the IMD exclusion to allow for the short-term residential 
treatment of substance use disorders and serious mental illness. Results in Virginia showed a 39 
percent decrease in opioid-related emergency room visits, and a 31 percent decrease in 
substance-use related ER visits overall after implementation of the 1115 demonstration. 
However, Congress should build on these advances and permanently amend the IMD exclusion 
to permit Medicaid to cover care for needed inpatient behavioral health treatment to all 
Medicaid beneficiaries and repeal the arbitrary 16-bed limit. These actions would greatly 
increase equitable access to mental health care treatment options and services in local 
communities. 

• Fund direct and flexible grant programs to counties to support the recruitment, training  
and retention of a sufficient behavioral health workforce. Counties support federal funding for 
programs and initiatives that both assist with and incentivize the recruitment, training and 
placement of behavioral health providers that will work within local communities. Additionally, 
counties support the enhancement of existing programs that promote workforce recruitment 
and retention like the Health Resources and Services Administration’s (HRSA) National Health 
Service Corps, Graduate Psychology Education and Behavioral health Workforce Training and 
Education programs, and the Substance Use Disorder Treatment and Recovery Loan Repayment 
program.  
 
According to data from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, 30 percent of the nation’s 
population lives in a county designated as a mental health professional shortage area. The U.S. 
Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) expects this number to grow over the next 
decade as the number of providers nationwide is projected to decrease by 20 percent, while 
demand is anticipated to increase rapidly. The shortage of mental health professionals is 
especially challenging in rural counties where health care resources, personnel and access 
barriers are persistent. For example, in Oregon, the ratio of residents to mental health providers 
can be as large as 640 to 1 in some counties, while in certain counties in Idaho that number is as 
large as 5,370 to 1.   

 
• Sustain federal funding to support local crisis response infrastructure through Medicaid. 

Counties support legislative and regulatory action that provides flexibility and direct funding 
for the launch, infrastructure, and modernization of local crisis response systems, to include 
support for the 988 national suicide prevention lifeline and related services.  
 
The American Rescue Plan Act provided a 3-year enhanced federal matching rate under 
Medicaid for states to expand access to mobile crisis intervention services. These services are 
led by behavioral health professionals and help de-escalate behavioral health crises, while also 
connecting them to community-based services for treatment. Crisis response services also 
reduce the fiscal burden of behavioral health crises faced by counties by minimizing emergency 
department visits and hospitalizations and contributing to lower rates of arrest and 
incarceration of people with behavioral health conditions, who are disproportionately 
represented in local jails. 

 



 
• Enforce policies that ensure equal coverage of treatment for mental illness and addiction. 

Mental health and addiction care should be covered at the same level as care for other health 
conditions. In 2008, Congress passed the Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act 
(MHPAEA), which required comprehensive standards for equitable coverage of mental health 
and substance use disorder treatment and coverage of medical/surgical treatment. The 2010 
Affordable Care Act expanded the reach of the parity laws by requiring most health plans cover 
mental health and substance use disorder care as well as expanding the scope of MHPAEA to 
reach smaller insurance plans. Despite these legislative advancements, there are still forms of 
insurance such as Medicare, certain state Medicaid programs, Veterans Administration or short-
term limited duration health plans that still place limitations on mental health coverage.  
Additionally, federal laws do not require parity in reimbursement rates and consequently, 
Americans are facing barriers to access as people cannot find in-network mental health care 
providers.  

Counties support efforts to address these issues and achieve mental health parity in all forms of 
health coverage. 

 
Counties are committed to a strong intergovernmental partnership that achieves our shared goals of 
ensuring our communities have the resources needed to address the long-term behavioral and mental 
health needs of our residents.   
 

We thank you for your consideration of our requests, we stand ready to work with you and provide 
additional input towards the advancement of these priorities in the FY23 Omnibus or any other 
legislative vehicle before the end of the year.  

 
Sincerely, 
 

Denise Winfrey 
NACo President & Board Member 
Will County, Ill. 

Colleen Chawla 
Director, Health Care Services Agency 
Alameda County, Calif. 

 
Keith Carson 
Supervisor 
Alameda County, Calif. 

 
Nancy Jackson 
Commissioner 
Arapahoe County, Colo. 

 
Dan Grady 
County Administrator 
Ashland County, Wisc. 

 
Richard Pufall 
County Board Chair 
Ashland County, Wisc. 

 
Johnny Olszewski, Jr. 
County Executive 
Baltimore County, Md. 

 
Burnell Hanson 
Supervisor 
Barron County, Wisc. 

 
 

 
 



Colleen Wagner 
Deputy County Executive of Human Services 
Broome County, N.Y. 

Joe Aulik 
Director, Brown County Veterans Services 
Brown County, Wisc. 

 
Nathan Ehalt 
County Administrator 
Burnett County, Wisc. 

 
Andy Pickett 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Butte County, Calif. 

 
Karen Digh Allen 
Public Administrator 
Callaway County, Mo. 

 
Lisa Reitzel 
Public Administrator 
Cape Girardeau, Miss. 

 
Helen Lynah Stone 
Commissioner 
Chatham, Ga. 

 
Paul M. Wendel Jr. 
County Executive 
Chautauqua County, N.Y. 

 
Renee Schoen 
Clark County Treasurer 
Clark County, Wisc. 

 
Patrice Horstman 
Supervisor 
Coconino County Ariz. 

 
Sarah Benatar 
County Treasurer 
Coconino County, Ariz. 

 
Karen Mitchoff 
Supervisor 
Contra Costa County, Calif. 

 
Dennis Deer 
Commissioner 
Cook County, Ill. 

 
Toni Preckwinkle 
County Board President 
Cook County, Ill. 

 
Heidi Hall 
Supervisor 
County of Nevada, Calif. 

 
James Gore 
Supervisor 
County of Sonoma, Calif. 

 
Brad Steiner 
County Board Vice Chair 
Crawford County, Wisc. 

 
Melynda Crouch 
Executive Assistant 
Curry County, N.M. 

 
Susan Kiepke 
County Auditor 
Davison County, S.D. 

 
Tarenia Carthan 
Commissioner 
Douglas County, Ga. 

 
Mary Ann Borgeson 
County Board Chair 
Douglas County, Neb. 

 
Mark E Liebaert 
County Board Chair 
Douglas County, Wisc. 

 
Sue Hendrickson 
Supervisor 
Douglas County, Wisc. 

 
Ronald Leino 
Supervisor 
Douglas, Wisc. 

  



Judy Gatlin 
Supervisor 
Eau Claire Wisc. 

David Stout 
Commissioner 
El Paso, Texas 

 
Sam Kaufman 
County Executive 
Fond du Lac County, Wisc. 

 
Gloria Whisenhunt 
Commissioner 
Forsyth County, N.C. 

 
Jan Collins 
Assistant Director, Maine Prisoner Advocacy 
Coalition 
Franklin County, Maine 

 
Erica C. Crawley 
Commissioner, President of Board 
Franklin County, Ohio 

 
John O'Grady 
Commissioner 
Franklin County, Ohio 

 
Kevin L. Boyce 
Commissioner 
Franklin County, Ohio 

 
Brian Pacheco 
Chairman, Board of Supervisors 
Fresno County, Calif. 

 
Michael L Furgal 
Supervisor 
Green County, Wisc. 

 
Marlene M. Fosque 
Commissioner 
Gwinnett County, Ga. 

 
Walt Smith 
Commissioner 
Hays, Texas 

 
Angela Conley 
Commissioner 
Hennepin County, Minn. 

 
Carlotta Harrell 
Chairwoman 
Henry County, Ga. 

 
Debra Mabry 
Supervisor 
Holmes County, Miss. 

 
Janet St Clair 
Commissioner 
Island County, Wash. 

 
Zack Scrivner 
Chairman of the Board of Supervisors 
Kern County, Calif. 

 
Claudia Balducci 
Councilmember 
King County, Wash. 

 
Jeanne Kohl-Welles 
Councilmember 
King County, Wash. 

 
Reagan Dunn 
Councilmember 
King County, Wash. 

 
Sarah Perry 
Councilmember 
King County, Wash. 

 
Susan Parker 
County Administrative Officer 
Lake County, Calif. 

 
Benjamin Pierce 
County Board Chair 
Langlade County, Wisc. 

 
Warren W. Wagner 
Supervisor 
Langlade County, Wisc. 



 
Sandy Jung 
Public Administrator 
Lincoln County Mo. 

 
Janice Hahn 
Supervisor 
Los Angeles County, Calif. 

 
Kathryn Barger 
Supervisor 
Los Angeles County, Calif. 

 
Phyllis J. Randall 
Chair At-Large, Board of Supervisors 
Loudoun County, Va. 

 
Kevin W. Evans 
Executive Director, Martha T Berry MCF 
Macomb County, Mich. 

 
Kurt A Gibbs 
Supervisor 
Marathon County, Wisc. 

 
John Lefebvre 
County Administrator 
Marinette County, Wisc. 

 
Sharon Trask 
Commissioner 
Mason County, Wash. 

 
Jenine Miller, Psy.D. 
Director of Behavioral Health 
Mendocino County, Calif. 

 
Shannon L. Wilber, M.S.W. 
Executive Director, Menominee County 
Human Services 
Menominee County, Wisc. 

 
Josh Pedrozo 
Supervisor 
Merced County, Calif. 

 
Greg Puckett 
Commissioner 
Mercer County, W.Va. 

 
Daniella Levine Cava 
Mayor 
Miami-Dade County, Fla. 

 
David Crowley 
County Executive 
Milwaukee, Wisc. 

 
Cassie Hall 
Commissioner 
Mineral County, Nev. 

 
John Peters 
Supervisor 
Mono County, Calif. 

 
Sheryl L. Graham 
Senior Director, Social Services 
Monroe County, Fla. 

 
Charles E. Weaver Jr. 
County Veterans Service Officer 
Monroe County, Wisc. 

 
Wendy Root Askew 
Supervisor 
Monterey County, Calif. 

 
Amanda Huffman 
Public Administrator 
Morgan County, Miss. 

 
Kathy Francis 
Collector 
Morgan County, Miss. 

 
Tom Whiston 
Commissioner 
Morrow County, Ohio 

 
Diane Dillon 
Supervisor 

 
Ryan Gregory 
Chair, Board of Supervisors 



Napa County, Calif. Napa County, Calif. 
 
Ryan Gruver 
Health and Human Services Director 
Nevada County, Calif. 

 
Carol Moehrle 
Public Health Director 
Nez Perce County, Idaho 

 
Patrick McDermott 
Sheriff 
Norfolk County, Mass. 

 
Steven Schreier 
Supervisor 
Onieida County, Wisc. 

 
Doug Chaffee 
Supervisor, Chairman 
Orange County, Calif. 

 
Janet Hays 
Assisted Outpatient Treatment Court Acting 
coordinator/monitor 
Orleans, La. 

 
Catherine T. Thompson 
Supervisor 
Outagamie County, Wisc. 

 
Debbie VanderHeiden 
Supervisor 
Outagamie County, Wisc. 

 
Gregg K. Weiss 
Commissioner 
Palm Beach County, Fla. 

 
Jani Hitchen 
Councilmember 
Pierce County, Wash. 

 
Jeremy Gordon 
Commissioner 
Polk County, Ore. 

 
Sydney Murphy 
County Judge 
Polk County, Texas 

 
David L. Ladick 
Supervisor 
Portage County Wisc. 

 
Andrew Rockman 
Supervisor 
Portage County, Wisc. 

 
Chris Doubek 
Supervisor 
Portage County, Wisc. 

 
Joan M Honl 
Supervisor 
Portage County, Wisc. 

 
John Pavelski 
County Executive 
Portage County, Wisc. 

 
Mike A Olson 
Supervisor 
Portage County, Wisc. 

 
Shaun V. Przybylski 
Supervisor 
Portage County, Wisc. 

 
Jeanne Dodge 
Supervisor 
Portage county, Wisc. 

 
Donald J Trottier 
Supervisor 
Racine County, Wisc. 

 
Mary Jo McGuire 
Commissioner 
Ramsey County,  Minn. 

 
Jim McDonough 

 
Toni Carter 



Commissioner 
Ramsey County, Minn. 

Commissioner 
Ramsey County, Minn. 

 
Mary Jo Colley 
Public administrator 
Randolph County, Mo. 

 
John A. McColgan Jr. 
Saginaw County Prosecutor 
Saginaw County, Mich. 

 
David Ostness 
Supervisor 
Saint Croix County, Wisc. 

 
Curt Hagman 
Supervisor 
San Bernardino County, Calif. 

 
Chuck Winn 
Supervisor, Board Chair 
San Joaquin County, Calif. 

 
Cindy Wolf 
Council Member 
San Juan County, Wash. 

 
Susan Ellenberg 
Supervisor 
Santa Clara, Calif. 

 
Bruce McPherson 
Supervisor 
Santa Cruz County, Calif. 

 
Barb Weckman Brekke 
Commissioner 
Scott County, Minn. 

 
Edward J Procek 
County Board Supervisor 
Sheboygan County, Wisc. 

 
Vernon Koch 
Supervisor 
Sheboygan County, Wisc. 

 
Jerry Huber 
Director of Health and social services 
Solano County, Calif. 

 
John M. Vasquez 
Supervisor, Chair of the Board of Supervisors 
Solano County, Calif. 

 
Erin Hannigan 
Supervisor 
Solano, Calif. 

 
Dominique-Faith Worthington 
Intern Peer Recovery Coach Specialist, Ordained 
Minister 
Somerset County, N.J. 

 
Douglas Singleterry 
Commissioner 
Somerset County, N.J. 

 
Ken Musgrove 
Director 
Somerset County, N.J. 

 
Michael J. Frost 
Director of Human Services, Somerset 
County, NJ 
Somerset County, N.J. 

 
Pamela Bianco 
PAC/PACADA member 
Somerset County, N.J. 

 
Dave Ostnes 
Supervisor 
St Croix County Wisc. 

 
Vito Chiesa 
Supervisor 
Stanislaus County, Calif. 

 
Greg Young 
Commissioner 
Stevens County, Wash. 



 
Wes McCart 
Commissioner 
Stevens County, Wash. 

 
Mark Burrows 
Commissioner 
Stevens County, Wash. 

 
Steven M. Smith 
County Administrator 
Sutter County, Calif. 

 
Susan Garnett 
CEO, MHMR of Tarrant County 
Tarrant County, Texas 

 
Dakkia Bradshaw 
Commissioner 
Telfair County, Ga. 

 
Andy Brown 
County Judge 
Travis County, Texas 

 
Jeffrey W. Travillion, Sr. 
Commissioner 
Travis County, Texas 

 
John Aasen 
County Board Chair 
Trempealeau County, Wisc. 

 
Dennis Townsend 
Supervisor 
Tulare County, Calif. 

 
Kelly Long 
Supervisor 
Ventura County, Calif. 

 
Linda Featherly 
Supervisor 
Washburn County, Wisc. 

 
Robert Olsgard 
Supervisor 
Washburn County, Wisc. 

 
Jerry Willey 
Commissioner 
Washington County, Ore. 

 
Kathryn Harrington 
Chair 
Washington County, Ore. 

 
Nafisa Fai 
Commissioner 
Washington County, Ore. 

 
Pam Treece 
Commissioner 
Washington County, Ore. 

 
Roy Rogers 
Commissioner 
Washington County, Ore. 

 
Joel R. Gaughan 
Supervisor 
Waukesha County, Wisc. 

 
Atley Walker, Jr. 
Council Member 
West Baton Rouge Parish, La. 

 
Dr. Bill Topel 
Director of Human Services 
Winnebago County, Wisc. 

 
Oscar E. Villegas 
Supervisor 
Yolo County, Calif 

 
Sheriff Wendell Anderson 
Sheriff-Coroner 
Yuba County, Calif. 

 
Ryan M. Byrd 
Chief Probation Officer 
Yuma County, Ariz. 

 


